
s Montana Stale Libfary

Effective January 1, 1985, George M.
DeWolf will replace C. L. Gilbertson as
the Administrator of the Disaster and
Emergency Services Division, State of'

Montana.
Gil has been the Administrator since

October 15, 1973, and decided to retire
December 31, 1984. He is looking for-
ward to traveling and seeing the United
States with his wife Zola.

He will continue to work with the
Department of Military Affairs as the
Commander of the Home Guard.

Good Luck, and we hope you will enjoy
your well deserved retirement years.
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GEORGE M. DeWOLF TAKES THE HELM
AS p.E.S. ADMINISTRATOR

George M. DeWolf, Emergency Manage-
ment Supervisor for the Division of
Disaster and Emergency Services, De-
partment of Military Affairs for the
past sixteen years, has been promoted
to the position of Division Administra-
tor effective January 1, 1985, replac-
ing C. L. (Gil) Gilbertson, who retired
December 31, 1984.

George was born in Townsend, Montana
and moved to Helena in 1936, where he
has resided ever since, with the excep-
tion of two years he served in the U.S.
Marine Corps (1944-1946). While in the
U.S. Marine Corp, George participated
in the invasion of the Philippine Is-
lands and Okinawa. He was also a mem-
ber of the invasion forces that went
into Japan to arrange for the surrender
of that nation. After the war, George
returned to Helena and attended Carroll
College. He then owned and operated a

grocery store until October 1, 1967,
when he took a position with the Office
of Civil Defense (now Disaster and
Emergency Services) as Field Coordin-
ator, later being promoted to the posi-
tion of Operations and Training Offi-
cer.

George was a member of the Montana
National Guard for twelve years, and a

member of the U.S. Army Reserve for
eight years, retiring with the rank of
LT. Colonel.

George is married and has two sons
and one daughter.



COL C. L. GILBERTSON IS
COMMANDER OF MONTANA HOME GUARD

Col (Gil) Gilbertson, the past
Administrator of the Disaster and
Emergency Services Division of the
Department of Military Affairs, was
appointed Commander of the Montana Home
Guard with the rank of Brigadier
General by General James W. Duffy,
Adjutant General , Montana National
Guard.

The mission of the Home Guard will be

to provide a well trained force to be
available upon order of the Governor to

assist State, local and other agencies
in the accomplishment of such missions
as directed by the Governor. In peace-
time, the Home Guard will augment the

Department of Military Affairs in the
protection of life and property, pre-

serving order and public safety. Dur-

ing periods of national mobilization
of the National Guard, the Home Guard
will be: To provide physical security
of key facilities when other means such
as local law enforcement agencies or

privately provided protection is inade-
quate; to work in conjunction with
local law enforcement agencies to pre-

serve order and public safety; to per-
form other duties assigned by the
Governor under the law of the State of
Montana; and, to cooperate and coor-
dinate with federal military authori-
ties and forces engaged in active
military operations or charged with
physical security missions within the
State.
With Gil's expertise in the manage-

ment of Disaster Services, he is a

natural for the job as commander. Gil's

dedication to Disaster and Emergency
Services over the past several years
makes him well qualified to put to-

gether a Montana Home Guard that will

serve well the needs of the State in

times of emergency as stated above. It

takes extreme personal dedication to

retire only to become the top commander
of this broad based Montana Home Guard.
But, knowing Gil, the job will be done
so that Montanans will be proud of the
first Montana Home Guard. We, at State
staff, salute our commander, and wish
him well in his new endeavor.

- Ed Swetish -

TRAINING OPPORTUNITIES

In November, DES Coordinators re-
ceived a schedule and description of
Emergency Management Courses being
offered around the Region in Fiscal
Year 1985. There are some excellent
training opportunities coming up over
the next several months:

EXERCISE DESIGN
Minot, ND - January 29-31

BASIC SKILLS-EFFECTIVE COMMUNICATION/
CREATIVE FINANCE
Rapid City, SD - January 21-25

EXERCISE DESIGN
Sioux Falls, SD - February 12-14

RADIOLOGICAL RESPONSE TEAM
Rapid City, SD - February 18-20

EMERGENCY PLANNING COURSE
Livingston, MT - March 18-22

EXERCISE DESIGN
Butte, MT - April 10-12

Remember, the earlier an application
is submitted the better the chances are
for acceptance. Because these courses
emphasize the "Integrated Emergency
Management System," you are encouraged
to recruit other appropriate indivi-
duals from your area. The most posi-
tive results to date from these courses
have been from communities that have
sent "teams."

- Kate Selby -

********************

We, at the State Disaster and Emer-
gency Services Division, wish to extend
congratulations to all the re-elected
and newly elected County Commissioners
around the State. If there is anything
we at the State DES can help with,
please do not hesitate to let your
local DES coordinator know, so he may
contact us for that assistance. We
look forward to meeting you and working
with you during the coming year.

- Ed Swetish -



HAZARDOUS MATERIALS AWARENESS SEMINAR

Butte was the site of the first of
three Two-Day Hazardous Materials
Awareness Seminars to be held in the
State this fiscal year. The course was
conducted at the Warbonnet Inn, Decem-
ber 4-5, 1984. Wilma Puich, the DES
Coordinator for Butte-Silver Bow, did
an outstanding job of recruiting for
the course. We had a good mixture of
attendees including firemen, law enfor-
cement personnel, private industry re-
presentatives, state employees and
students from Montana Tech. A total of
forty-eight people completed the course
- a good number considering the sub-
zero (-22° F.) weather everyone had to
battle each morning.
The seminar covered a wide variety of

subjects including:

1. Potential Hazardous Materials (LP
gas, pesticides, radioactive mate-
rials, explosives, and anhydrous
ammonia.

2. Disposal of Hazardous Materials.
3. Various Response Capabilities

(Burlington Northern Railroad,
Missoula County Hazardous Material
Response Van and State Resources).

4. Hazardous Material Identification!
(placarding, labelling, shipping
papers).

5. The Role of the Local Coordinator
(planning, resources, etc.).

6. Exercises covering the use of
various resources.

The seminar concluded with the par-
ticipants receiving a certificate from
Don Peoples, the Chief Executive of
Butte-Silver Bow. Two more seminars
will be held this year; one in Choteau,
February 27-28, 1985, and the final one
in Great Falls, March 27-28, 1985.

- Dan Lieberg -

It*******************
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A THOUGHT FOR TODAY'S
EVACUATION PLANNERS

Scientists estimate that there are
about 700 objects in space a mile or

more in diameter, with the potential of

colliding with our planet. For various
reasons they are called Apollo objects;
however, they have no connection with
the space program. The orbits of these

objects either cross that of our earth
or have the potential for doing so

someday. Statistically, such a colli-
sion is likely ^^^t'^ 25,000 years. The

larger five-mile-diameter objects
should hit about once every 250 million
years.

The consequences of a collision bet-
ween earth and one of these objects is

beyond imagination. A collision with a

mile wide rock would generate energy
the equivalent of 100,000 one megaton
bombs. Astronomers predict that all

life would be annihilated within 200
miles of the impact. The area would be

heated to more than 900 degrees F, then
submerged in a layer of ashes more than
two feet thick. All life not protected
by caves or buildings would be destroy-
ed out to 500 miles. Should the crash
occur in the ocean, tidal waves thou-
sands of feet high would be generated.
Astronomers are constantly watching the
skies with sophisticated instruments.
It is likely that the approach of an

Apollo object would be detected in time
to prepare the populace as much as

possible".

Such objects have already collided
with earth. The Barringer Crater in

Arizona is the remainder of such a

collision some 25,000 years ago. It is

believed to have been an iron meteorite
from 150 to 300 feet in diameter that
slammed into the desert creating a

crater 4,000 feet in diameter. The
•Manicouagan Crater in Quebec, Canada is

45 miles in diameter, but 210 million
years of weathering makes it visible
from space only. Could your plans
handle one of these incidents?

- Ed Swetish -



EMERGENCY BROADCAST ALERT

If a major disaster occurred in your
jurisdiction, would you know it right
away, or would the word trickle down to

you through a series of channels of in-

formants? Chances are good that you
would be at home out of touch, asleep
and out of "sight and mind," or tra-

veling, camping, boating or fishing and

out of reach. In reality. Emergency
Broadcasts are useless if you are not

tuned in.

Now, a revolutionary new invention is

available called the Sentry. It makes

it possible for you and your family to
be in touch with all emergency broad-

casts 24 hours a day. These are excel-

lent for local DES coordinators as they

would keep you abreast of all emergen-

cies as they happen.
The Sentry is a compact, very re-

liable instrument, about the size of

a pack of cigarettes. It is constantly
and automatically tuned into all radio

frequencies used by the National Oce-

anic and Atmospheric Administration
(NOAA) for Emergency Broadcasts on

NOAA's Emergency Broadcast System. It

operates on a 9-volt nickel -cadmium
battery. The Sentry sounds a loud

alarm tone and flashes a red light be-

fore any message is actually broadcast

over the emergency system.

Once your Sentry alerts you to the

fact that an emergency message is about

to be broadcast, it enables you to hear

that message without having to scramble

to the nearest radio or TV set. Thus,

the Sentry doesn't have to be turned on

or tuned in. It scans all emergency
frequencies used nationally and locks

into the strongest one. The alarm or

alert tone from NOAA to the Emergency
Broadcast System activates the Sentry's

70 decible piezoelectric buzzer and a

jumbo visual Light-Emitting-Diode (LED)

alarm for 48 seconds, then automati-

cally resets itself (or may be turned

off and re-set manually). You also

have the option of recharging the bat-

tery used in the Sentry with a readily
available 9-volt adaptor, or the adap-********************

It isn't the minutes at the table

that make you fat; it's the seconds.

tor can be used to power the Sentry
directly from house current without
battery.

One nice thing about the Sentry is ^
the price. It is $29.95 plus postage W
and handling. The 9-volt battery is

extra. For further information, you
may call toll free 1-800-647-7711 or
you may write: Crown Industries, Inc.,
N. 4801 Atlas Road, Coeur D Alene,
Idaho 83814.

- Ed Swetish -

********************

DID YOU KNOW

The National Council of Radiation
Protection estimates that 28 million
Americans wear radioactive wrist
watches and 30 million radioactive
alarm clocks are still in use in this
county. Luminous dials are also popu-
lar on aircraft and ships. The radio-
isotopes commonly used for illumination
devices are Radium-226, Hydrogen-3, and

Promethium-147. Since Radium-226 is a

gamma ray emitter, it produces a higher
dose rate than the Hydrogen-3 or Prome-
thium-147. These beta emitters are ef- M
fectively shielded by the case of the ^
luminous device. The U.S. average an-

nual dose of Radium wrist watches is 3

milli-Roentgen while the Hydrogen-3
wrist watch is 0.6 milli-Roentgen.
About half the population receives an

excess radiation dose from commonly
used building materials. Masonry con-
tains 1 to 5 parts per million of ura-
nium and thorium. These same nuclides
are also used in highway construction
materials. Persons driving these roads

may receive a dose rate of 3 times the

natural background rate.
In the next newsletter you will find

out about additional dangers from smok-
ing cigarettes.

- Dan Lieberg -

********************

You know what the trouble of being a

parent is? By the time you're suf-

ficiently experienced, you're unem-

ployed. ^
********************



WELCOME ABOARD

Mel E. Schenkenberg was appointed as
Disaster and Emergency Services Coor-^ dinator for Roosevelt County on October
10, 1984. He brings to that position a

wealth of experience doing volunteer
work and working closely with people.

Mr. Schenkenberg is presently serving
as President of Roosevelt County Coun-
cil on Aging, a position he has held
since 1979. Mel is also active in the
Human Resources Development Council.
He has served one term on the Wolf
Point City Council and two terms on the
Wolf Point Planning Board. He has been
a director of the Wolf Point Historical
Society since 1977, and is serving his
fourth year as Administrator of the
Wolf Point/Roosevelt County Mosquito
Control Program. Other civic duties
that Mel attends to in his spare time
are Veterans of Foreign Wars and Dis-
abled American Veterans, a member of
the Chamber of Commerce, and he is an
elder of the 1st Presbyterian Church.

We, at DES, welcome him on board, and
although he will have his work cut out
for him following the footsteps of

^ Doreene Nesbit (Ingram), we are sure
he will do a good job.

Ed Swetish -

********************

HAZARD MONTHLY TO FEATURE
LOCAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

Starting with this months issue of
Hazard Monthly, a different emergency
management agency will be featured.
Their intent is to provide emergency
managers everywhere the opportunity to
see what programs and activities are
being initiated and utilized by fellow
emergency managers. If you would like
to have your emergency management
agency featured in this column, please
write it up, send it to the State DES.
If we can use it in the DES Newsletter,
we will then pass it on to Hazard
Monthly. If you think your article is
too good for our newsletter, send it

^ directly to Hazard Monthly, P.O. Box~ 34408, Bethesda, Maryland 20817.

INFORMATION YOU CAN USE

Your County Extension Agent has

copies of a booklet called "Disaster
Handbook for Extension Agents." The
booklet was recently revised containing
chapters on stress, floods, winter
storms, nuclear and other information
relevant to our Disaster and Emergency
Services programs. The pages of the

book are designed so they can be repro-
duced for distribution to the public in

emergencies. The booklet contains

practical information on everything
from income tax deductions for property
damage to evacuation safety rules. It

would be worth your while to obtain a

copy from your extension agent for re-

view. Should you find information you
think valuable for your county, you
might direct your citizens attention to
it.

- Courtesy Bill Thomas -

********************
The following is the Training and In-

strument Exchange Schedule for the
Emergency Management Technicians for
the quarter beginning January 1, 1985:

Janaury 21-25 Silverbow County
February 14 Governor's Conference

Helena, MT
February 18-22 Carter, Fallon and

Powder River Counties
March 4-8 Custer and Garfield

Counties
March 18-22 McCone and Richland

Counties

If you have any conflicting problems
with the above schedule, please let
Jim or Ed know.

- Ed Swetish -

********************
Ulcers show you care!

Happiness is holding a yard sale and

your first customer is the Pentagon.

Sure our system has imperfections,
but I'd rather be at the mercy of the

paper shufflers in Washington than the

people shufflers in Moscow.

You wouldn't believe it, but the same

kids who are eating you out of house
and home are never there.



EARTHQUAKE PROPOSAL

The Association of Disaster and Emer-

gency Services Coordinators and the

Bureau of Mines and Geology at Montana
Tech have prepared a proposal to obtain
state funding to map earthquake faults

and expand the present seismic monitor-

ing system. The recently completed
hazards analysis that the 56 counties

and the Division worked on last year

pointed out that there is a serious

lack of information on the location of

faults in Montana. This could have

serious implications for DES emergency
planning. If you don't know where your
problems are, how can you mitigate or

prepare for them adequately?

Short of nuclear war, a major earth-

quake would have the most devastating

effect in loss of lives, injuries, and

damage to property of any hazard in

Montana. The effects of a major earth-

quake in the western half of Montana
would impact on all jurisdictions in

the area, not just those in close prox-

imity.
This mapping proposal would use USGS

, maps at 1" = 24,000' or 1" = 62,500' as

base maps. This scale would be very

useful to many groups besides DES. Land

use planners, architects and engineers,

building code officials, local elected
officials, and etc., need this inform-

ation as a basis for sound decisions on

development proposals.
This mapping and monitoring proposal

will provide the necessary tools to

address the earthquake hazard. Without
them comprehensive emergency planning
in well over half the counties will

never be comprehensive. The Division
supports this proposal , because it is

essential for us and the local DES

coordinators, if we are to fulfill our

roles in mitigation preparedness, re-

sponse and recovery.
If you have questions or want to know

how you can support this proposal, con-

tact one of the following individuals:
(Continued Top Next Column)********************

One nice thing about TV is that it

takes your mind off worrying. On the

other hand, one nice thing about worry-

ing is that it takes your mind off TV.

Paul Spengler - Lewis & Clark County

DES Coordinator-Ph. 443-1010, ext.285

Mike Stickney - Earthquake Studies
Office, Bureau of Mines & Geology, M
Montana Tech - Ph. 496-4332

Jan Henry - Div. of Disaster & Emer-

gency Services - Ph. 444-6911

- Jan Henry -

********************
HATS OFF!

Last September in Cutbank, Billie
Wallace, Glacier County DES Coordin-
ator, gave a presentation to the Mon-
tana State Animal Control Officers

Association.
Initially, she was requested to speak

concerning the relationship of animals
and disasters. While Billie's response
was "I'd be happy to," her reaction was

a bit different. After a bit of teeth

gnashing, plus two asprins for a head-

ache, preparation began with asking a

lot of questions and some leg work. The

result: A very informative presen-

tation entitled "The Role of the Animal g
Control Officer in Disaster and Emer- f
gencies." Specific types of disasters
referred to were range and woodland
fires, drought, flood, winter storms,

and radiation exposure.
Her reward for the time and work in-

volved putting the information togeth-

er was the active participation and

interest shown by the audience. She

feels that an increased awareness and

appreciation of the DES program was an

added plus for her efforts.
Billies' main source of information

turned out to be the "Disaster Handbook
for Extension Agents." (1983 Revised).

As mentioned elsewhere in this news-

letter, this booklet contains infor-

mation that may be of value to you.

You should obtain a copy from your

County Extension Agent.

- Kate Selby -

********************

SOMETIME, SOMEWHERE, WHEN YOU ARE LEAST .

EXPECTING IT. ..MONDAY STRIKES. .\



WINTER IS HERE - ARE YOU READY FOR IT

For many, winter is a fun time, and

in Montana, it should be because it is

usually around a long time, so we

should make the most of it rather than

hate it and become stagnant in the

process.
We've put away the garden tools, and

the golf clubs and we turn toward the

activities that winters are made for;

skiing, snowmobiling, ice skating, and

of course the trips, necessary or

pleasure. These outdoor sports in

winter are essential for our health,

both mental and physical , but we need

to do them right.
One of the most dangerous aspects of

cold weather is hypothermia. It can be

a killer, but it creeps up on us so

gradually that if we are not aware of

its characteristics, it can take over

before we notice it. Normal body tem-

perature is 98.4 Fahrenheit. If that

temperature only drops 17 degrees to

81, death may occur. Body heat is pro-

duced by burning food. If the food

supply within the body gets low, the

production of heat and energy is

likewise reduced (much like a wood

stove running out of fuel). You can

increase the production of heat through

exercise, but this in turn eats up more

body fuel. Exercise stimulates the

heart which in turn pumps more blood

throughout the body making you feel

warm, but the blood cools at the sur-

face and returns cooler to the cir-

culating mechanism where the heating is

reduced by the dwindling supply of
fuel. As this cycle continues, you

become colder and colder and weaker and

weaker, this slows down your activity
increasing the cold cycle. To offset

this, you must add outside warmth.
More clothing at this point wou^d help,

but if you are out in the woods where

do you get it? A fire and shelter from
the wind may be the life saving alter-
native you will have to take. Here is

where prior planning is essential. If

you plan for the possibility of getting
stuck out in the cold, whether driving,
skiing, hiking or what have you, you
will have a much greater chance of
finishing the trip. If you get lost

out in the woods, it should be your
responsibility to survive until you
find your way out - not some search and

rescue team that doesn't know where you

are.

Some tips of survival: Never go out

alone (maybe two can't tango in the

cold, but they can sure monitor the

reflexes of the cold on one another).

Never go without waterproof matches or

a water proof container for the

matches. Take adequate clothing for

protection against the wind and espe-

cially the head, since 50 to 75X of

body heat is lost through the head.

Try to have a change of underclothing

and socks if in case those you are

wearing get wet. Wet clothing will

absorb heat very rapidly. Take some
high energy foods such as chocolate
candy and dried fruits. Always leave
word where you are going and when you

plan to be back so that authorities can

be alerted if you are much over due.
If you become stranded in the woods,
don't spend a lot of time feeling sorry
for yourself, get busy figuring out how

you plan to survive. You can survive
by building a shelter, nothing fancy,

just enough to keep you out of the wind
and off the cold ground. Gather wood,
enough to keep a fire going through the

night and stay there, but use good

sense and prevent a forest fire. Mark

your location so search parties can

find you and stay put unless you know

exactly where to head out to safety

when daylight comes. No matter what
happens, stay active, keep your spirits
and confidence up (spirits from the

bottle can be very harmful to you at

this point).
If you are traveling by car, the con-

sequences of getting stranded in the

cold can be the same, but the game plan

can be much easier to play if you pre-

pare a survival kit that stays in your
car. It should include a supply of
food, water, more clothing, blankets,
flares, matches and candles, flashlight

with extra batteries, a first aid kit,

and a shovel. If you get stranded on

the road, stay with your car, put the

hood up to indicate trouble, run the
car intermittently with a down wind

window slightly opened (while the car

is running). You can do limited exer-
cises within the car to help generate

body heat. Again, our survival belongs
to each of us not someone else.

- Ed Swetish -



WHERE DO YOU FIT
It takes 60 seconds for the average

adult to read 100 words.
You spend 9 weeks a year just eating

3 meals a day.
You spend 2 weeks a year just

brushing your teeth.
If you drive your car 10,000 miles a

year, you spend 400 hours or the
equivalent of 10 working weeks a year
in your car. If you drive 20,000 miles
per year you spend 800 hours or 20

working weeks in your car.
When you look at time as money, and

if you earn $20,000 a year, you'd be

worth $10.00 per hour for your working
time. If you drive 20,000 miles and
earn $40,000 a year, you're spending

the equivalent of $16,000 a year in

your car. If you can improve your
management of time, it would have a

significant impact on your life and
work. By saving one hour per working
day, you'll gain an extra 6.5 working
weeks per year. A lot could be

accomplished with 6.5 extra working
weeks per year.

- Ed Swetish -
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" ITS A CENSUS FACT
. In 1982, the Nation had an estimat-

ed 32,000 people over 100 years or

older.
. Life expectancy is projected to in-

crease from 74.3 years in 1982 to

76.7 in 2000, and to 81.10 years in

2080.

. By the year 2000, Vermont will re-
place Alaska as the least populated
state.
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